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Dated: 

I am writing in response to your representatives, Duncan Lewis, Letter Before Action 
letters dated 19 and 29 September 2017. 

I would like to thank you for meeting me on 20 December 2017 at Lunar House, 
Croydon and providing your full recollection of your time in Brook House Immigration 
Removal Centre (IRC) and your concerns about your treatment there. 

ALLEGATION 1: that on 29 June 2017, prior to leaving vour room, DCM 01 was 
rude to you saying "pack your stuff and get out!" You were later mocked by 
G4S officers when you returned to Brook House IRC reception following a 
failed removal. 

You said that you had been moved to Brook House IRC on 28 June 2017 and had 
been told that you were to be removed on 29 June 2017. You said that you had 
been told to pack your belongings at 08:00 hrs by a Detainee Custody Officer (DCO) 
and had remained in your room. You had been told a second time by Detainee 
Custody Manager (DCM) 01 at 10:00 hrs and when you asked for more time had 
been told "get your stuff and get out there. " 

Whilst DCM 01 could not recall this incident, the roster showed that he had been a 
wing officer on the Induction Wing (B Wing) on 29 June 2017. He said that you 
would have remained on B Wing in readiness for your removal. So, both of you were 
on B Wing at the time of the alleged incident. 

Given the IS.91 form for your removal showed that Tascor had collected you from 
Brook House IRC at 10:30 hrs for your 16: 15 hrs flight to Cote D'Ivoire, it is 
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hygiene appear to be being met.' Sir Shaw made no recommendations about the 
toi let faci lities in Brook House IRC. 

Rule 15(2) of the Detention Centre Rules 2001 provides that 'No room shall be used 
as sleeping accommodation for a detained person unless the Secretary of State has 
certified that:- (a) its size, lighting, heating, ventilation and fittings are adequate for 
health' . DSO 04/2003 (re-published January 2017) has been issued 'to ensure that 
all accommodation provided at immigration accommodation centres is compliant with 
Detention Centre Rule 15 and published Operating Standards'. The DSO provides 
that for rooms with no natural ventilation, 'the minimum fresh air rate must be eight 
litres/second/person where no smoking is permitted' and where smoking is permitted 
'the fresh air rate shall be increased in accordance with CIBSE Guides and the 
Building Regulations Part F1 recommendations.' 

Checks with the contract monitor at Brook House recorded that 'in August 2016, the 
Secretary of State certified that the rooms in Brook House 'are of such size and are 
lighted, heated, ventilated and equipped in such as a manner as is requisite for 
health.' I understand that there is a wider HO review of accommodation facilities at 
Brook House IRC and your concerns have been raised to this review as promised at 
interview. 

r~.-~.-~.-~~-~-~f.-~.-~.J evidence about the toilet was that he was upset and humiliated about 
the state of the toilet and having to use this in front of a roommate and to be subject 
to being present when the roommate used this. I understand that the responsibility 
for cleaning the toilets falls to the detainees themselves and cleaning products are 
available. Other than that, the toilet in the room, room sharing and lock up are an 
accepted norm by the HO at this time and no issue has been raised in the centre
wide review by Sir Shaw. Current HO policy is that you need only have access to a 
toilet and you did. On the evidence and to a balance of probabilities, I find the 
allegation that the toilet facilities were inadequate and lacked privacy 
unsubstantiated unless found otherwise by the wider HO review. 

In conclusion, you raised 11 allegations ranging from inappropriate conduct by staff 
(DCM 01 and DCO 07) to officers ignoring complaints and providing insufficient 
feedback on any complaints you raised. You only ever raised verbal complaints and 
never used the HO complaints mechanism. You said that you had only ever 
submitted one complaint to the G4S complaint box in the library in August 2017. This 
was next to the HO complaints box. The form you had completed had been in the 
library. You received no response from G4S so did not use the formal complaints 
process again. You had not used the HO complaints process because a friend of his 
had and was then removed. 

I conducted checks with Brook House IRC to ensure that there was only the HO 
complaints box as there should not be and not a separate G4S complaints box. They 
confirmed that there was only the yellow Immigration Enforcement Complaints box 
and this was on each Wing. In the library there is a grey Samaritan's box and a red 
Immigration Enforcement box labelled complaints and requests. There is no box with 
a G4S sign on it. The Detention Centre Form (DCF) 9 advises the detainee to place 
the form in the yellow box. G4S are copied in on the complaints that are sent to 
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Detention Services. G4S provided the list from August 2017 and there were none 
from you. 

Of the 11 allegations, I have found six unsubstantiated, four substantiated and one 
part-substantiated. 

Turning to your policy issues on the guideline issued to G4S and HO staff on what to 
do if a detainee raises the fact that Spice is being used in the centre .... on the Rule 
35 assessment and who makes the decision regarding continued detention, the 
accommodation (DSO 04/2003) including the toilet facilities and the time that 
detainees are locked up and any breaches to Articles 3, 5 and 8 in respect of the 
conditions at Brook House IRC and the lock up ............ ............................ . 

Feedback on how the HO are monitoring how G4S are attempting to control how 
drugs come into the centre ... 

Yours sincerely 

Helen Wilkinson 
Investigating Officer 
Professional Standards Unit 
Enc: PPO leaflet 
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